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POLK COUNTY

7:00PM PUBLIC HEARING & REGULAR 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING

Monday, January 7, 2013

R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, Interim County Attorney Nager, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Call to Order of the Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance (MRPO)/Steep Slope Ordinance Public Hearing – Chair Gage called the public hearing to order.  Cathy Ruth, Planner, was present to answer questions regarding an Ordinance Concerning Development Activities on Steep Slopes, repealing the Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinances for both the zoned and unzoned portions of Polk County, and enacting a new Steep Slope Ordinance regulating development activities on slopes which equal or exceed thirty percent.  
2. Citizen Comments – David Weiss, Ruby Drew, Sky Conard, Chris Price, Chris ter Kuile, Lisa Krolak, Renée McDermott, Christel Walter, Russell Mierop and Susan Welsh spoke in support of the proposed steep slope ordinance; Bill Wilkerson, Shane Bradley and Fred Baisden spoke in opposition to the MRPO.
3. Commissioner Comments – There were none.
4. Motion to Adjourn the Public Hearing – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adjourn the public hearing, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 

5. Call to Order of the Regular Meeting – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
6. Invocation – Reverend Gary Curtis of Green River Baptist Church gave the invocation.
7. Pledge of Allegiance – Rear Admiral Paul Sutherland led the pledge.
8. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the December 3, 2012, public hearing and regular meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
9. Approval of Agenda – Chair Gage asked that Agenda Item #15 be removed because Foothills Humane Society Executive Director Selena Coffey was unable to attend the meeting.  Commissioner Gasperson asked that Agenda Item #25 be expanded to include a discussion on potential BOC budget work session dates.  Commissioner Gasperson also asked that Agenda Item #27, Manager’s Report, include an update for him and the public regarding the January 4, 2013, meeting at St. Luke’s Hospital concerning the status of the EMS Medical Director.  Vice-Chair Owens said that the status of the EMS Medical Director is a personnel matter which will be discussed in closed session (Agenda Item #13), and Chair Gage concurred.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the agenda with the modifications made to Agenda Item #15 and Agenda Item #25, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
10. Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance (MRPO)/Steep Slope Ordinance – Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve an Ordinance Concerning Development Activities on Steep Slopes, repealing the Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinances for both the zoned and unzoned portions of Polk County, and enacting a new Steep Slope Ordinance regulating development activities on slopes which equal or exceed thirty percent, as recommended unanimously by the Planning Board.  The motion, receiving no second, failed.  Commissioner Pack moved to rescind the MRPO for both the zoned and unzoned portions of Polk County, seconded by Commissioner Holbert.  Commissioner Gasperson said the Planning Board did an excellent job of addressing various concerns regarding the MRPO, and he believes the Steep Slope Ordinance will give protections without being overly restrictive.  Commissioner Gasperson said that, while he has expressed his concerns regarding the MRPO in the past, he could not vote to rescind the ordinance if it is not to be replaced with the Steep Slope Ordinance.
Commissioner Pack said he would like to send the Steep Slope Ordinance back to the Planning Board in order for them to simplify the ordinance; it is difficult to develop an ordinance to fit all situations.  Commissioner Pack would like for the Building Inspector to make a pre-site assessment visit before a building permit is issued for new structures so that the Building Inspector can determine what is necessary for that specific site.  Commissioner Pack said the Building Inspector currently has this authority, and having him perform the assessment could possibly save the homeowner and the builder money.  Commissioner Pack amended his original motion to include instructing the Planning Board to create a pre-site assessment procedure for the Building Inspector to follow instead of an ordinance.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).
11. November & December Refund Requests – Melissa Bowlin, Interim Tax Administrator, presented the requests.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the refund requests, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  

12. St. Luke’s Hospital Lessor Estoppel, Consent & Agreement – Ken Shull, St. Luke’s CEO, said this document is necessary to secure funding for the addition to the hospital facility.  Interim County Attorney Bailey Nager distributed a revised draft of the document with a number of modifications, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  The finalized document will be presented for approval at the February 4, 2013, regular BOC meeting.  Citizen comment:  Renée McDermott questioned the ground lease term and was informed that the end date has been changed to June 30, 2111.
13. Closed Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to go into closed session for the purposes of personnel, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6), and attorney-client privilege, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3), seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried  unanimously.
14. Return to Open Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to instruct Interim County Manager Pittman to start a search for a new EMS Medical Director, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.  Commissioner Gasperson said he was uncomfortable with this directive and was not prepared to vote in favor of it at this time.  Chair Gage said the county has been suffering for the last 8-10 years in that the volunteer medical responders and firefighters have had problems getting their training completed, and the medical director has not always given the volunteers clear directions.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).
15. Foothills Humane Society Update – Selena Coffey, Executive Director, was unable to attend the meeting and this item was removed from the agenda.
16. Western Carolina Community Action Community Services Block Grant Application – The application was submitted to the Commissioners for review on December 21, 2012, and is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the grant application, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.  
17. Green Creek Community Center Resolution – Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
18. House of Flags - UNCTV Resolution – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  
19. Legal Trapping of Furbearers in Polk County Resolution – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  Citizen comments:  John Blanton, John Vining, Wendell Nichols, Frank Smith and Jason Kilgore spoke in favor of the resolution.
20. NCACC Legislative Goals Voting Delegate – Chair Gage was elected as the 2013 voting delegate by unanimous vote. 
21. Waterline Extensions – Commissioner Pack referred to a map included in the 20/20 Vision Comprehensive Plan (adopted March 15, 2010) of the proposed future main county trunk lines, and a copy of the map is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  An estimate - distributed to Commissioners on January 1, 2013 - generated by Odom Engineering in the amount of $1,183,743.00 for completing Phase I of the future water system by extending the trunk line from Peniel Rd. to the intersection of Highways 9 and 108 in Mill Spring is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Commissioner Pack said completion of this segment of waterline in Polk County will result in continuous waterlines running from Asheville to Charlotte, a connection which could prove useful during times of drought.  Commissioner Gasperson said his wished the agenda item had been more specific; he supports the waterline extension but does not feel comfortable voting on it at this time.  Commissioner Gasperson said he felt there was not enough information in the packet to give notice to the citizens in case someone wanted to come to the meeting and speak on this item.  Commissioner Pack moved to instruct Odom Engineering to put the waterline extension from Peniel Rd. to the intersection of Highways 9 and 108 in Mill Spring out for bid, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).
22. School Security Task Force – Commissioner Pack said the Commissioners are not qualified to instruct the school system regarding security, and moved that a task force be formed - comprised of the police chiefs, the sheriff, the school superintendent, the interim county manager, and facilitated by Jim Edwards (IPDC) - in order to determine how to best protect Polk County schools, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.  Commissioner Gasperson recommended the task force move forward in a timely manner, and asked that the BOC not consider any potential tax cuts in FY 2013/14 until the cost for security can be assessed; Board consensus was not reached regarding the tax cuts request.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.  
23. Polk County School Resource Officers – Commissioner Gasperson said Sheriff Hill is a strong advocate of school resource officers and that he, too, would like to see law enforcement officers provided in all the schools.  Commissioner Pack said he wants the newly appointed school security task force to determine what is needed in the schools.  Commissioner Gasperson said he supports a task force, and reiterated that the committee needs come up with solutions in a very timely manner.  Citizen comments:  Leslie Huntley informed the Board about a program offered by the National Alliance on Mental Illness called “Crisis Intervention Training for Law Enforcement”, which she felt would be beneficial to school resource officers should the county go in that direction.  Ricky McFalls and James Hyrynyshyn spoke in support of the formation of a school security task force.  Laura Peek, Darryl Bailey and Russell Mierop spoke in favor of providing a school resource officer in every school.  
24. Meeting Procedures, Rules, Agenda Items Procedure, and Decorum – Commissioner Gasperson asked for but did not receive Board consensus that all document changes presented to the Board in the future be highlighted with strikethroughs, italics, or underlines.  Regarding the changes adopted on December 3, 2012, Commissioner Gasperson expressed his concern that the BOC was moving toward becoming less transparent as evidenced by, for example, removing the requirement that, “Any item placed on the agenda for open session must be accompanied by a description of the topic sufficient to put staff, Commissioners and the public on notice regarding what will be discussed.”  Chair Gage said some rules have been modified to ensure that citizens are granted ample opportunity to have their voices heard.  For example, Chair Gage said he did not want citizens impeded with procedural constraints should they approach a Commissioner at the last minute with an important agenda item request.  Citizen comment:  Pete Stancil asked that the Interim County Attorney clarify the issue, and Mr. Nager said that, legally, the Board can set its agenda as it sees fit.  Commissioner Gasperson said he wants the BOC to do all it can to be as transparent as possible, for the benefit of the Commissioners as well as the public.  Citizen comment:  Rachel Goddard said she would like for the agenda to contain sufficient agenda item descriptions.
25. January 21, 2013 BOC Meeting – Vice-Chair Owens moved to cancel the Monday, January 21, 2013, meeting as the county offices will be closed for Martin Luther King, Jr. Day, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Gasperson inquired about budget work session dates and was informed that the budget process begins in February; the budget calendar, generated by the Finance Department, will be on the agenda for review at the February 4, 2013, regular BOC meeting.
26. Budget Additions – Sandra Hughes, Finance Director, presented the additions.       Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve BA #4, $4,712 - Saluda Library – To increase revenue and expense for a donation made for the purchase of 4 computers, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve BA #5, $42,606 - Social Services – Additional funding received in Crisis Intervention; budget amendment to increase the budgeted amount from $56,462 to $94,826; additional funding received for Low Income Home Energy Assistance (LIEAP); budget amendment to increase the budgeted amount from $37,644 to $41,886; both programs are 100% federally funded, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve BA #8, $15,000 - Contract Services – To increase revenue and expense for tap fees received and to pay for meters installed, seconded by Chair Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously. 
27. Manager’s Report – 1) Commissioner Pack moved to instruct Odom Engineering to put out for bid the installation of a 6” waterline extension from the intersection of Hwy. 9 and Hwy. 108 to the Mill Spring Fire Department, to include placement of a fire hydrant at said fire department, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  NOTE:  The Odom Engineering estimate for this project is $29,150.  2) Interim County Manager Pittman said the courthouse cupola spire, which was damaged by high winds, has been removed for repair and possible redesign.  3) No upset bids were received on the Jervey Palmer Building, so it will be sold to Daystar Enterprises, Inc., the initial bidder, for $50,000.
28. Volunteer Boards for Review – Three applications for the Recreation Advisory Board and three applications for the Sunny View Fire District Tax Commission were reviewed. 
29. Volunteer Board Appointments for Commissioners – Chair Gage made the appointments, and the list thereof is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  
30. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – There were none.
31. Commissioner Comments – The Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.
32. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
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